
City Council Minutes


July 15, 2003


CITY COUNCIL MINUTES

The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in regular session on Tuesday, July 15, 2003, at 1:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 West Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.

Mayor Meeker, Presiding

Mr. Kirkman

Mr. Odom

Ms. Cowell

Mr. Hunt

Mr. Isley

Mr. Shanahan

Mr. West

Mayor Meeker called the meeting to order and invocation was rendered by Reverend Jack Graf, Unity Church of Raleigh.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Thomas Hester, Boy Scout Troop #207.  The following items were discussed with action taken as shown.

RECOGNITION OF SPECIAL AWARDS
CLARENCE E. LIGHTNER – MEMORIAL – RESOLUTION ADOPTED
State Auditor Ralph Campbell, Jr., 2016 Shadow Creek Drive, made the following remarks:

Last year after the death of Clarence E. Lightner, you challenged this committee with bringing back a recommendation befitting of the contributions of Mayor Clarence E. Lightner.  When we reflect on the memory of Clarence “Baby” Lightner, we firmly believe that we as a community, the City of Raleigh, and our great State have had the opportunity to know a bona fide legend.  The Honorable Clarence “Baby” Lightner was an astute business man, an uncompromising community leader, a dedicated public servant, a mentor and friend to all that are gathered.

The committee that you appointed included the Honorable Ron Kirshbaum, Ms. Sonia Barnes, the Honorable Charles Francis, Mr. Everett Ward, the Honorable Al Adams, Mr. Ed Curtis, Dr. Thelma Cumbo-Lennon, and yours truly as chair.  Our committee was also supported and assisted by the dedicated members of the Raleigh City Staff, specifically Mr. Lawrence Wray, Assistant City Manager, and Ms. Jane Kirkpatrick, Director of Public Affairs.  Our committee discussed, analyzed and deliberated on any number of different memorials in honor of Mayor Lightner.  Those included any number of options such as parks, renaming roads or streets or boulevards, and a variety of current facilities that are owned or supported by the City of Raleigh.
Our committee finally unanimously adopted a motion to lay before you the following resolution.  Mr. Mayor, members of the Council, let me at this time before I read the resolution ask the family members and the many friends and supporters of Clarence E. Lightner to please stand.  Those that are gathered here today include members of the Lightner family, board members of the Clarence E. Lightner Leadership Endowment Fund, members of Davie Street Presbyterian Church, brothers of Omega Psi Phi fraternity, representatives of St. Augustine College/Shaw University/NC State University, and a host of other friends.

Approximately 25 persons stood in support of the comments made.  Mr. Campbell presented a resolution to honor the life and memory of Mr. Lightner with the naming of the proposed public safety building the Clarence E. Lightner Public Safety Center.  He read the resolution in full and requested that Council adopt the resolution.
Mayor Meeker expressed appreciation to Mr. Campbell and the Committee for all the hard work.  He stated all of us have a warm spot in our hearts for former Mayor Clarence E. Lightner.  Mr. West moved approval of the resolution as presented specifically including that the Public Safety Center be named in honor of Clarence E. Lightner.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Cowell and put to a vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.  See Resolution 799.

RALEIGH GOOD GUY’S – TEEN SERVANTS RECOGNIZED
Mayor Meeker recognized John, Allan, Joan and Jessica Marshall, Joshua, Matthew and Jeanette Sargeant, Crystal and Pat Rayle and McKinney Brown.  He pointed out the group preformed a litter cleanup of Marsh Creek from Volant Drive to Atlantic Avenue.  He presented them with Raleigh Good Guy’s certificates and expressed appreciation for a job well done.  One of the recipients told of their work in cleaning up Marsh Creek pointing out they picked up approximately 15 bags of trash.  Mayor Meeker commended the group pointing out volunteer efforts such as this is what makes the City such a great place.
CERTIFICATES OF APPOINTMENT – PRESENTATIONS MADE
Mayor Meeker explained the Certificate of Appointment presentation and presented certificates to Lee Van DeCarr and Yolonda Jordan who were recently appointed to the Board of Adjustment.  A certificate was also presented to Terry Schmitt who was recently appointed to the Substance Abuse Advisory Commission.

CAPITAL AREA TRANSIT – DRIVERS RECOGNIZED
City Manager Allen pointed out the Capital Area Transit system runs 25 routes and carries some 10,000 customers per day.  He pointed out the system provides a valuable service and explained recently CAT drivers won several driving awards at the North Carolina Public Transportation Association’s Annual Bus Roadeo.  He stated there were a number of individual events and explained the roadeo tests drivers in such areas as safety knowledge, personal appearance, pretrip inspection, wheelchair lift operations, defensive driving as well as driving an obstacle course.  City Manager Allen recognized Nikki Walker, Roy Pulley, Ron Terry, Bruce Holloway, Donald Holloman, Raymond Rogers, Bonnie Bauerle and Jesse Pratt who were individuals in the place bus, place cutaway and place van competitions.  He stated there were also team/system competition and recognized Bruce Holloway, Donald Hollaman and Raymond Rogers who were cutaways first place and Jesse Pratt, Ken Richardson and Bonnie Bauerle who won the van first place.  He pointed out there were 91 registered contestants representing 25 different transit systems.  He expressed appreciation to the drivers for their skills and the safe way in which they deliver this valuable service.  Mayor Meeker congratulated the drivers and expressed appreciation for the service they render.
CONSENT AGENDA

CONSENT AGENDA – APPROVED AS AMENDED
Mayor Meeker presented the consent agenda indicating all items are considered to be routine and may be enacted by one motion. If a Councillor requests discussion on an item, the item will be removed from the consent agenda and considered separately. He explained the vote on the consent agenda would be a roll call vote.  Mayor Meeker pointed out the City Manager had withdrawn the following two items: Barker Reality – Property Management Contract for Affordable Housing Units and the Temporary Street Closing – 1500 Block of Ronald Drive.  Mayor Meeker stated Administration would like an opportunity to work on these two items further.  Without objection those items were withdrawn from the consent agenda.  Mr. Odom moved Administration’s recommendations on the remaining items on the consent agenda be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.  The items on the consent agenda were as follows.
EMERGENCY COMMUNICATIONS CENTER – INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT - APPROVED
The City of Raleigh and Wake County have been in discussion and have developed an Interlocal Agreement in regards to the establishment of a backup center for emergency communications (911).  This agreement provides for an equal sharing of capital costs associated with constructing and equipping this backup center.  The City funds are currently in place.

Recommendation:  Approve Interlocal Agreement.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.
FIRE DISTRICT – AMENDMENT – ORDINANCE ADOPTED
North Carolina General Statue requires City Council to establish, and define a primary fire district, and provides discretion to create a secondary fire district.

Recommendation:  Amend the current primary fire district, and create a secondary fire district with specific life safety requirements.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 477.
ANNEXATIONS – VARIOUS PETITIONS – VARIOUS ACTIONS TAKEN

The agenda presented the following petitions for annexations:

	Area Name Contiguous
	Petitioner
	Acres
	Proposed Use

	2110 Trawick Road/First Freewill Baptist Church 
	Timothy D. Rabon, First Freewill Baptist Church

	20.83
	Existing Church and Expansion

	8620/8632 Barefoot Industrial Drive
	Bryant M. Pfohl, RDU Rock LLC, and Stuart D. Thompson, Safeway, LLC

	7.30
	Existing Commercial

	Satellite Petitions

	
	
	

	10720 Falls of Neuse/Mt. Pleasant Baptist Church 
	Calvin Dunn, Mt. Pleasant Baptist Church

	1.70
	Existing Church

	8521 Old Deer Trail/Gould Property
	Mattias M. Gould
	.481
	Residential


Recommendation:

a. That these annexation petitions be acknowledged and that Council request the City Clerk to check their sufficiency pursuant to State statutes, except as noted below, and if found sufficient advertise for public hearings on Tuesday, September 16, 2003.
b. Because the existing church at 10720 Falls of Neuse Road is connecting to City water only and the other utility is not available at this time, it is recommended that annexation of this property be deferred.
Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

BUDGET – RE-APPROPRIATION FOR JUNE 30, 2003 – ORDINANCE ADOPTED
Certain unexpended funds from the FY 2002-03 operating budgets were approved by the City Manager to be carried over to FY 2003-04 to complete budgeted activities for 2002-03 not yet expended or encumbered. Council approval is necessary to re-appropriate the funds into the 2003-04 operating budgets. A report is in the agenda packet.
Recommendation:  Approve re-appropriation of funds.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 478TF98.
SANITARY SEWER COLLECTION SYSTEM – COMMENTS TO DWQ – AUTHORIZED FOR SUBMITTAL
The North Carolina Clean Water Act of 1999 required that the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources (DENR) develop and implement a permitting program for the operation and maintenance of sanitary sewer collection systems in North Carolina.  Under this legislation, the City was requested to apply to the Division of Water Quality (DWQ) for the O&M permit.  DWQ has prepared a draft permit and forwarded it to the City for our review and comment.  Draft comments have been prepared for submittal to DWQ.

Recommendation:  Approve the comments to DWQ on the draft sanitary sewer collection system permit, as proposed by staff and authorize the City Manager to sign the transmittal letter on behalf of the City.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

STORM DRAINAGE PETITIONS – NEW PROJECTS – APPROVED – FUNDS APPROPRIATED
Property owner petitions have been received and certified for review and consideration of storm drainage petition projects. The total estimated cost is $180,100 with the City budget impact estimated at $138,520.

Listed below in order of priority are the six projects for the Council review:

Petition
Total Cost
Budget Impact
1300 South State Street
$  62,600.00
$60,150.00
7637/7641 Summerglen Drive
    18,800.00
11,000.00
5209 Cedarwood Drive
    13,600.00
13,150.00
2012 Quail Ridge Road
    30,100.00
20,300.00
3705/3709 Fernwood Drive
    15,100.00
13,820.00
1909 Yorkgate Drive
    39,900.00
    20,100.00

$180,100.00
$138,520.00
The property owners at 1300 South State Street, 5209 Cedarwood Drive, and 3705 Fernwood Drive have requested the installment financing plan option. The property owners at 1909 Yorkgate Drive have requested reimbursement upon completion of their project.  The property owners at 7637/7641 Summerglen Drive and 2012 Quail Ridge Road will pay their portions up front.

Recommendation:  Consideration of the six projects and authorize the appropriate budget adjustments below if approved.

Transferred From:

470-9139-79001-975
Drainage Projects
$138,520.00

Transferred To:

470-9236-79202-975
1300 South State Street
$60,150.00

470-9237-79202-975
7637/7641 Summerglen Drive
11,000.00

470-9238-79202-975
5209 Cedarwood Drive
13,150.00

470-9239-79202-975
2012 Quail Ridge Road
20,300.00

470-9240-79202-975
3705/3709 Fernwood Drive
13,820.00

470-9241-79202-975
1909 Yorkgate Drive
    20,100.00


$138,520.00

Increase Revenue:

470-9236-53121-000
1300 South State Street
$24,700.00

470-9237-53121-000
7637/7641 Summerglen Drive
7,800.00

470-9238-53121-000
5209 Cedarwood Drive
4,700.00

470-9239-53121-000
2012 Quail Ridge Road
9,800.00

470-9240-53121-000
3705/3709 Fernwood Drive
    5,800.00


$52,800.00

Increase Expense:

470-9236-79202-975
1300 South State Street
$24,700.00

470-9237-79202-975
7637/7641 Summerglen Drive
7,800.00

470-9238-79202-975
5209 Cedarwood Drive
4,700.00

470-9239-79202-975
2012 Quail Ridge Road
9,800.00

470-9240-79202-975
3705/3709 Fernwood Drive
    5,800.00


$52,800.00

Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 478TF98.

TAXES – ORDERS DIRECTING TAX COLLECTOR – CITY REVENUE MANAGER, WAKE COUNTY REVENUE DIRECTOR AND DURHAM COUNTY REVENUE DIRECTOR - ADOPTED
The City of Raleigh Revenue Manager (Tax Collector) requests that the City adopt and enter into their minutes orders directing the Tax Collector to collect taxes charged in the records pursuant to advice from the Institute of Government and in compliance with North Carolina General Statute 105-321. It is requested that such an order be provided, executed by the Mayor, to fulfill this requirement.

The Wake County Revenue Director (Tax Collector) has requested that the City adopt and enter into their minutes orders directing the Revenue Director to collect taxes charged in the records pursuant to advice from the Institute of Government and in compliance with North Carolina General Statute 105-321. It is requested that such an order be provided, executed by the Mayor, to fulfill this requirement.

The Durham County Revenue Director (Tax Collector) has requested that the City adopt and enter into their minutes orders directing the Revenue Director to collect taxes charged in the records pursuant to advice from the Institute of Government and in compliance with North Carolina General Statute 105-321. It is requested that such an order be provided, executed by the Mayor, to fulfill this requirement necessitated by the annexation of properties in Durham County by the City in 2002.
Recommendation:  Adoption of the orders as presented.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

RELOCATION POLICY – UPDATE – APPROVED

In 1988 Council adopted a relocation policy to assist those residents and businesses displaced by the City of Raleigh due to capital improvement projects such as street improvements or redevelopment activities funded by bond funds. At the time the policy was adopted it was consistent with the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) Uniform Relocation Policy. Since 1988 HUD has changed the policy to recognize the increase in housing cost, moving expense and the cost to displaced businesses. The City’s policy has not been updated to reflect these increased costs.
Recommendation:  Approve revision to the City’s Local Relocation Policy.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

METHOD SMALL AREA PLAN – UPDATE - AUTHORIZED
At the June 17th, 2003 Council meeting, Councilor Kirkman requested that the Planning Department staff begin an update of the Method small area plan.  Other staff commitments, particularly the Cameron Park and Avent West neighborhood plans, will require that this update of the Method plan begin early in 2004.  Staff will return to Council at that time for further direction.

Recommendation:  Authorize the update of the Method small area plan, with work beginning early in 2004.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

STREET CLOSINGS – TEMPORARY – VARIOUS – APPROVED
James Edrington, representing the Greater Cary Christian Fellowship Church, requests to close the 300 block of Camden Street between Davie Street and Martin Street on Saturday, July 19, 2003, from 12:00 noon to 5:00 p.m. to hold a church outreach ministry and celebration.

Chris Weedy, representing the Boylan Heights Association, requests permission to close the 100 and 200 blocks of Dupont Circle between Boylan Avenue and Kinsey Street and the 300 block of Kinsey Street between Dupont Circle and Boylan Avenue on Sunday, July 20, 2003, from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. to hold a neighborhood block party.

Bob High, representing Cape Fear Crab House, requests permission to close the 700 block of West Johnson Street between St. Mary’s Street and Gaston Street, on Thursday, July 24, 2003, from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. to hold a wedding rehearsal dinner.

Vernon Spinks, representing Praise Temple Apostolic Faith Church, requests permission to close the 500 block of East Lane Street between East Street and Elm Street to hold a short parade on Saturday, July 26, 2003, from 9:45 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.

Kenya Barber, representing Restoration International Ministry, Inc., requests permission to close the non-numbered portion of Star Street running southeast of the 1600 block of New Bern Avenue to the intersection of 00 block of Star Street on Saturday, July 26, 2003 from 4:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. to hold a community outreach event.

Tina Taylor, representing Fulfilled Promise Tabernacle Church, requests permission to close the 300 and 400 block of Bledsoe Avenue between South East Street and Ellington Street on Saturday, August 2, 2003, from 12:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. to hold a back to school community outreach.

Jessica Hayes, representing G-105, requests permission to close North West Street from Edenton Street to North Street and West Jones Street from Glenwood Avenue to North Harrington Street on Saturday, September 6, 2003, from 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m. (midnight) to hold the 5th Annual Guinness Oyster Festival.

Recommendation:  Approval subject to conditions noted on reports in the agenda packet.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.
GRANT AWARDS – CDBG AND HOMES – AGREEMENTS – MANAGER AUTHORIZED TO SIGN
The United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) has approved the City’s Annual Consolidated Housing Plan for FY 03/04.  These funds will be used to implement neighborhood revitalization and housing programs. CDBG funds were awarded in the amount of $2,814,000 and HOME funds in the amount of $1,448,995 for a total grant award of $4,262,995.

Recommendation:  Authorize the City Manager to accept and sign the grant agreements for the CDBG and HOME programs.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

NEUSE RIVER WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT IMPROVEMENTS – ADMINISTRATION AUTHORIZED TO NEGOTIATE FEE AND CONTRACTS WITH HAZEN AND SAWYER AND CAMP DRESSER AND MCKEE
Six proposals were received for the design of improvements at the Neuse River Wastewater Treatment Plant included in the 2003-04 Capital Improvement Program.  Of the six proposals, two firms were best suited for the design projects, Hazen and Sawyer for design of the UV facility replacement, filter building expansion and blower replacement; and Camp Dresser & McKee for design of the dewatering building expansion and grit removal system replacement.  Two firms tied for third if contracts cannot be negotiated with the first two firms, Earth Tech and Stearns and Wheler.

The top firms are listed in ranking order:

Hazen and Sawyer/Camp Dresser & McKee

Earth Tech/Stearns and Wheler

Recommendation:  Authorize Administration to negotiate a fee and contract with Hazen and Sawyer for design of the UV facility replacement, filter building expansion and blower replacement; and Camp Dresser & McKee for design of the dewatering building expansion and grit removal system replacement.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

NEUSE RIVER WASTEWATER TREATMENT – BIOSOLID TRANSPORTATION, COMPOSTING AND/OR DISPOSAL – CONTRACT WITH MCGILL ENVIRONMENTAL SYSTEM OF NC, INC. APPROVED

A contract of $1,000,000 has been negotiated with McGill Environmental Systems of NC, Inc., for biosolid transportation, composting and/or disposal for the fiscal year 2003-04 at the Neuse River Wastewater Treatment Plant.  This is the same as our current contractual rate.
Recommendation:  Approve the contract with McGill Environmental Systems of NC, Inc. (funds are available).  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

NEUSE RIVER WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – POND RESTORATION SERVICES – CONTRACT WITH ENSR – APPROVED
The North Carolina Division of Water Quality is requiring the City to restore two former farm ponds on the Neuse River Wastewater Treatment Plant property.  Most of the physical work required will be performed by City forces with specialized outside guidance and monitoring.  A contract referred to as “Stream Channel and Buffer Modifications” in the amount of $54,518 has been negotiated for this work with ENSR.
Recommendation:  That Council approve the contract with ENSR (funds are available).  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

NEUSE RIVER WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – BIOSOLIDS TRANSPORTATION AND COMPOSTING – MCGILL ENVIRONMENTAL SYSTEMS/AMENDMENT #2 – APPROVED
The City currently has an agreement with McGill Environmental Systems of NC, Inc., for biosolids transportation and composting.  Amendment #2 in the amount of $124,618.38 is for additional work not included in the original contract.  This will allow for extension of the existing contract until a new contract is in place.
Recommendation:  Approve amendment #2 (funds are available).  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

STC-3-2003 – CONCORD STREET/MCKNIGHT AVENUE AND FRIENDLY DRIVE – RESOLUTION OF INTENT ADOPTED
The City has been petitioned by Ed Sconfienza of Integrated Design, PA, agent for Hillsborough Ventures, LLC, to close the right-of-way of Concord Street, McKnight Avenue, and Friendly Drive.  Progress Energy and the City of Raleigh Public Utilities Department have facilities within the boundary of the rights-of-way petitioned to be closed; therefore easements need to be reserved.

Recommendation:  Adopt a resolution authorizing a public hearing on Tuesday, September 2, 2003.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.  See Resolution 800.
ENCROACHMENT – 330 WEST HARGETT/119 SOUTH HARRINGTON STREETS – APPROVED CONDITIONALLY
A request has been received from Legends Nightclub to encroach on City right-of-way for the purpose of maintaining a metal trellis, an existing building, brick retaining wall/planter, and installing a concrete landing and street trees.  A report is in the agenda packet.

Recommendation:  Approval of the encroachment subject to conditions outlined in Resolution 1996-153:  1) The Owner shall obtain a “Right-of-Way” permit from the Inspections Department prior to installation; 2) The Owner shall contact “NC One Call Center” 48 hours prior to excavation and shall remain 10’ from existing utilities; and, 3) The street trees shall be limbed up above 8 feet.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.

BUDGET AMENDMENTS – VARIOUS – ORDINANCE ADOPTED
The agenda presented the following budget amendments:

Parks and Recreation - $117,750 – to accommodate revenues and expenditures associated with co-hosting the 2003 Protect Our Nations’ Youth (PONY) National Girl’s Fast Pitch Tournament with the Town of Cary.
Police Department - $56,746.40 – to budget accounts for a grant from the North Carolina Department of Crime Control and Public Safety entitled Child Development-Community Policing Partnership.  The City matches available in Code Account 000-0000-40016-000.
The agenda outlined the revenue and expenditure accounts involved and the recommended budget amendments.
Recommendation:  Approval.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 478TF98.

CONDEMNATION – SIX FORKS ROAD – RESOLUTIONS ADOPTED
Negotiations are ongoing and negotiated settlements may soon be reached in some cases; however, in order to keep the Six Forks Road from I-440 to Rock Creek Drive project time-line on track, it is recommended that a resolution of condemnation be authorized for the following:  Jonathan Frederick Starr, 3726 Bellevue Road and Lowery & Webster Properties, LLC, 3819 Six Forks Road.
Recommendation:  Adoption of resolutions of condemnation.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.  See Resolutions 801 and 802.
TRAFFIC – VARIOUS CHANGES – ORDINANCE ADOPTED
The agenda presented recommended changes in the traffic code relating to no parking zone on portion of Dennis Drive, 45 mph speed limit zone on Glenwood Avenue according to a request from NCDOT for concurring ordinance and parking and turn restrictions related to Bugg Elementary School.  The agenda outlined the locations involved and the reasons for the recommended changes in the traffic code.
Recommendation:  Approval of changes in the traffic code.  Upheld on Consent Agenda Odom/Kirkman – 8 ayes.  See Ordinance 479.
END OF CONSENT AGENDA
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION
SP-35-03 – THE HUDSON – APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS
This request is to approve a revision to SP-33-01 as is proposed through King’s Building and Development and Properties.  It is a renovation of the former downtown Belk Department Store. The project consists of renovation of an existing structure resulting in a 5 story building of 100% structured parking, retail and residential uses. The building height is 86’.  64 residential units are proposed for a density of 70.3 units per acre. This site plan requires final approval by the City Council as it is related to density findings in the Downtown Residential Housing Overlay and building height of over 80 feet tall. The site is .91 acres and zoned Business District with Downtown Residential Housing Overlay District. In accordance with 10-2051(e)(2)c., one finding is required for every density increment of 40 units per acre for densities over 40 units per acre.  The site is within one block of Moore Square.

The proposed project includes:

Basement level 86 residential parking spaces with 2 deck entrances off of Wilmington Street.

1st floor, 16,100 square feet as multi-tenant retail with 29 parking spaces for commercial uses.  Retail allocations are 3,400 square feet of retail on Wilmington Street and 12,700 square feet of retail on Fayetteville Street.  Parking spaces will not be located immediately adjacent to the street.

2nd floor of residential with roof plaza (approximately 7,100 square feet)

3rd floor is residential

4th floor is residential

5th floor is residential
Total residential units are 64.

CR-10575 from the Planning Commission recommends approval with conditions.  Mr. Hunt moved the Planning Commission’s recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Cowell and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
SPECIAL ITEMS

CONVENTION CENTER STEERING COMMITTEE REPORT – INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT ADOPTED BY CITY
During the July 1, 2003 Council meeting, the Mayor directed that the Convention Center Steering Committee report be placed on this agenda and if approved it could be placed on the County Commissioners’ agenda for July 21.  This action was taken as it looked doubtful that a joint meeting could be scheduled.  The proposed Interlocal Agreement was included in the agenda packet.
Mayor Meeker stated he regrets that a joint meeting could not be scheduled.  He stated Chairman Council, County Manager Cooke and Commissioner Gardner are in the audience.

Mr. Odom stated he too regrets that because of the busy schedules a joint meeting could not be scheduled.  He stated he hopes that final action can be taken by the Council today and the Commissioners at their July 21 meeting.  He hopes we do not get in a situation of going back and forth with changes.  He stated he personally is ready to take the next step.  Mr. Odom presented revised interlocal agreement pointing out he has added a couple of sentences to Paragraph 4 as follows:  “The plan will permit the inclusion of up to $2 million dollars of occupancy and meal tax money which can be used by the City to offset net operating losses for the center financed pursuant to this agreement.  An additional $1 million dollars of occupancy and meal tax proceeds will be available to the City for net operating losses in excess of $2 million dollars.  For every one dollar used from this $1 million dollar allocation in any fiscal year the County will be permitted to unilaterally allocate $2 to other eligible projects from the balance of the annual occupancy and meal tax proceeds not committed to the Convention Center Project.”

Mr. Odom explained his amendment pointing out this would allow additional operating money if needed but would allow the County an opportunity to utilize additional funds if we went over the $2 million in operating losses.  He stated this amendment will help make the City be more frugal and work to help keep the deficit at $2 million or below.  Mr. Odom stated with that amendment he would move approval of the interlocal agreement.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Cowell.
Mr. Kirkman stated the amendment does provide an incentive for the City to keep the operating expenses at a minimum.  He stated he would like to keep the operating expenses under the $2 million but in his opinion the $3 million subsidy is a real possibility.  He stated he is prepared to support the motion with several caveats.  First he would prefer that we not include the northern block in any part of the motion or in moving forward on this project.  He feels the future of the businesses in that area would be better if we did not reserve the northern block at all.  He stated he wants to make sure all of the business including the historic property on the northern block have an opportunity to continue and he feels reservation of that block would put a cloud over that opportunity.  Mr. Kirkman stated in addition he wanted to make sure that any RFP’s we do includes the EPA Green Building Guidelines.  He stated if we construct the Center utilizing those guidelines the energy savings alone would help keep us under the $3 million subsidy and would probably help keep us under the $2 million subsidy.  He stated he would like to keep the operating expenses as low as possible.  Mr. Kirkman pointed out there is no other facility such as this that has been built under those guidelines and he feels building the center under those guidelines will help make it a destination point, it will make it unique.  He stated in addition we need to have an international design competition.  We need to include information in the RFP that this center needs to be unique, needs to fit in the fabric of our downtown and the neighborhoods.  The uniqueness of the building will be another factor in bringing groups to Raleigh.  He stated in addition we should look at how the process and the product would be run.  We need the local involvement and referred to the process of the RBC Center.  We need to have the right kind of local oversight in the building, putting out the RFP and management of the convention center and hotel.  That local involvement is extremely important.  He stated we have people in the area who have expertise in hotel management and construction.  He stated when the BTI Center was developed we were fortunate to have Scott Cutler on the Convention Center Commission and that gave us that local input.  We need to get a local presence, someone who understands hotel management, construction and convention business.  He stated he in no way means to slight HVS but he believes we have local folks that could help take us to the next level.  He stated he is ready to vote for the interlocal agreement as amended by Mr. Odom if his comments are a part of the parameters.  He stated we have a lot of expertise in this area and a lot of people have said this will be the hub but he wants this facility to be a part of the golden thread which weaves it all together and makes Raleigh a real destination point but at the same time make Raleigh a place we want to live and work in.  He offered his comments as an amendment to the motion.  Mr. Odom stated he did not want to accept Mr. Kirkman’s comments as an amendment although he understands and agrees with most of the comments.  Mr. Kirkman made a substitute motion to approve the agreement with Mr. Odom’s amendment and his comments.  The substitute motion was seconded by Ms. Cowell.
Mayor Meeker pointed out he could not support the substitute motion.  He stated he understands all of Mr. Kirkman’s comments and he feels they can be considered at the appropriate time.  We can consider the Green Building Design Guidelines at the appropriate time.  He stated he feels that any expansion should be to the south and not to the north but he does not feel we should make that a part of the motion.  Mr. West stated he too understands the parameters suggested by Mr. Kirkman but he feels it may be to early in the game.  Mr. Odom stated he too hopes that we do the things Mr. Kirkman is talking about.  He stated he wants the building to be nice.  We do want something unique.  He stated, however, he is not sure he agrees with the Green Building Guidelines concept and he would have to stick with this motion.  Ms. Cowell stated she supports all the comments made by Mr. Kirkman.  She stated, however, Mr. Kirkman’s motion does put a lot of new things on the table and she hopes they will be considered at the appropriate time.

Mr. Shanahan talked about Mr. Kirkman ‘s analogy to the RBC Center.  He stated what we are proposing isn’t or never will be like the RBC Center.  He expressed appreciation to all of the people who worked on the Steering Committee and devoted their time.  They are all bright, intelligent and well meaning people, however, the mission they had is completely different than what the Council has to look at this point.  Mr. Shanahan stated he can’t support and will not support this next step explaining it reminds him of the process utilized by the Triangle Transit Authority.  They kept coming in with little steps, next studies, etc. and all of a sudden we are way down the line and turning back is difficult.  He stated to him the case for a new convention center simply hasn’t been made.  Many people have told the Council that times have changed, travel habits have changed and he does not feel Raleigh is ready for this next step.  There has been no reliable information that tells him that if we build a bigger box that more people will come.  No one has made that case.  The City is not a destination point.  He stated to him what we do know if we build this facility is that we will be building it over a big, black hole.  The facility will never break even.  We would be mortgaging the citizens’ future.  It will not be unlike other projects in which there will forever be a subsidy and referred to Exploris.  He stated everyone has told us the convention center will not work without a hotel and he has concerns about the reality of a hotel and the subsidy that will call for.  He stated he is for the revitalization of downtown and has committed his own money.  It is a wonderful desire to revitalize downtown.  He stated, however, we are looking at so many moving targets and he feels if one is a friend of the taxpayers they will not vote for this motion.  The substitute motion made by Mr. Kirkman was put to a vote and resulted in Mr. Kirkman voting in the affirmative and the rest of the Council voting in the negative.  The Mayor ruled the motion defeated.
Mayor Meeker stated to him this is a once in a generation chance for Raleigh and Wake County, we are the State Capital, people like to come to Raleigh to meet and visit.  We have a low interest rate and low building cost so, therefore, he feels it is a good time.  The feasibility study show a strong need that people want to and are willing to come to Raleigh.  He stated there is a lot of work to be done to get a headquarters hotel but he feels that can be accomplished.  The capital and operating cost of a new convention center will be paid for by interlocal funds not tax funds.  The budgets have been figured very conservatively and he feels this is the right step for our community.  Mr. Isley stated he loves Mr. Shanahan and will miss him on Council but in this particular case he feels he is wrong.  Mr. Isley stated this is an opportunity to make Raleigh a destination city and that is his goal and we should move forward.  He pointed out, however, if we do not get a hotel he will not support continuing to move forward.  If we cannot work a deal to get a hotel he could not support moving forward with the convention center.  If we cannot get that deal worked out he personally would move to repeal the tax.  He stated at this point he is going to vote to move forward and he respectfully disagrees with his colleague Mr. Shanahan.  He stated if the due diligence comes back and a hotel is not feasible then he would change his vote.
Mr. Shanahan stated for a new convention center to work there has to be a hotel it should be a public process and he hopes he does not have to come back and say, “I told you so” but he feels he will.  He hopes that in working a hotel deal it is a hotel that stands on its own.  He pointed out it is wrong to tax the hotels in the area to build a subsidized hotel downtown which will compete with those same hotels that were taxed.  He stated if and when the City gets a hotel it must be one that stands alone and at its own risk.
Mr. Kirkman stated he feels Raleigh is a destination point we just do not do a good job of marketing our cultural and other amenities.  He stated he fully agrees we have to have a hotel to move forward.  He indicated to take future steps we must move forward with a partnership with a hotel.  He stated in order for him to vote in the next step we must address the concerns he had put on the table.  He stated he does not want this to become a steam roller building up its own steam with no way to stop it.  He stated he will support the motion but agrees with Mr. Isley’s comments that if we cannot get the hotel deal he too would vote to repeal the taxes.  He stated if we do not include the parameters he listed as we move to the next step he would waive the red flag and try to stop the process.  Mr. Hunt pointed out a subsidized hotel is problematic.  He stated he does not want the City to get in a position of precluding having a hotel developer and convention center developer being the same.  We do want to make sure we have a world class architect and a world class functioning center.  The motion as made by Mr. Odom to approve the interlocal agreement with the amendment he read was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Shanahan who voted in the negative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
PARKS BOND ADVOCACY GROUP – CONCEPT DEVELOPED; SIG HUTCHINSON TO CALL FIRST MEETING

During the July 1, 2003 Council meeting, it was agreed to develop an Advocacy Group for the October Parks Bond.  The Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board was asked to make recommendations on the formation of the group and members.  It was directed that the item be placed on this agenda to receive that report and to receive recommendations from City Council members for persons to serve on the Advocacy Group.
Mayor Meeker pointed out Council members received in their agenda packet the following suggested names from the Parks Board:  Pat Wheeler, Anne Franklin, Ed Milligan, Dean Naujoks, Ms. Robin Allen, Lois Nixon, Betty Welch, Eugene Weeks, William Brown, Alexander Killens, Elizabeth Gardner, Robert Harper, Marsha Presnall-Jeanette, Tom Wells, Vicki Thompson, Bill Holman, David Knight, Vic d’Amato, John Connors, Meg O’Donnell, Tim Martin, Amy Pickle, Margaret Eagles, Chuck Neely and Sig Hutchinson.

Mr. Kirkman stated he feels it is a good idea to appeal to the former members of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board as well as the Greenway Advisory Board and former City Council members.  Mr. West asked about present Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board members with it being pointed out they could serve as long as there is not a majority of the Board on the Advocacy Group.  In response to questioning, City Attorney McCormick pointed out this group will incorporate itself, register with the proper officials, raise money and actually go out and push for the passage of the bond issue.  Discussion took place as to how to proceed with Mayor Meeker suggesting that we take the names being forwarded by the Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board and contact former members of that group and the Greenway Advisory Group as well as former City Council members and ask them about their willingness to serve.  He would also ask that Sig Hutchinson call the first meeting to order and the group proceed from that point.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Cowell and put to a vote which passed unanimously.
WAKE CHAPEL CHURCH – SEWER EXTENSION – INFORMATION RECEIVED
City Manager Allen pointed out this has been a difficult project.  We have had very difficult weather conditions including the remnants of Hurricane Bill which caused the Corp of Engineers to release water into the Neuse.  He stated the contractor is back on the job building the copper dam.  The sewer will be put in hopefully by the end of the week.  He stated the City is working with DHNR through the permitting process, etc.  He pointed out one option that may be considered is that the church put in a temporary storage tank.  We have asked DHNR if that could be used on a temporary basis which would allow use of the facility and the church could pump and haul.  He stated we have verbal permission but need written permission.  Mayor Meeker stated it sounds like Plan A is to get the line installed but if that is not possible go to Plan B such as the pump and haul.  Mr. West expressed appreciation for the work pointing out he hopes the line will be in place for the August 2 dedication ceremonies.  It was agreed to follow that course of action and staff could provide a status report if needed.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE CITY MANAGER

BRIER CREEK INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT – APPROVED – AMENDED MASTER PLANNING PROCESS - ADOPTED
City Council approved the purchase of the Brier Creek property (approximately 20 acres) on March 18, 2003 as a joint purchase with the Wake County Public School System and Wake County.  It is anticipated that an elementary school and park will be developed on this property.  Prior to closing on this transaction (by August 17), an Interlocal Agreement between the parties is needed.  Such an agreement has been developed and was included in the agenda packet.

As staff proceeds with the Brier Creek School Park Project, school officials have indicated that the site master planning process would need to be developed under an accelerated time schedule.  The Council recently approved a new park master planning process.  The steps required in this process will push the targeted completion date for the new school beyond the timetable needed by the school system.  The staff memo in the agenda packet outlined options for Council to consider which would amend the master planning process for this facility.

Recommendation:  Approve the Interlocal Agreement and give guidance on amending the master planning process.  Mr. Odom moved approval.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman.
City Manager Allen pointed out he had provided Council members with a memorandum noting several options for the Master Planning process as outlined below.

Option One:  (note general timeframe)

· Consider appointing a citizen panel to provide input into the design program for the Brier Creek School Park site.  Given the accelerated time schedule for completing the site master plan this committee will need to be given a clear understanding of their role. The WCPSS and City of Raleigh staff will be responsible for the task of developing the site program statement with the citizen panel.  It is further recommended that the citizen panel consist of no more than eight people, four appointed by the Raleigh City Council and four appointed by the Wake County Board of Education. August 2003.
· It is proposed that this committee be involved with writing a program statement for the school park site.  This statement would be developed to guide the site master planning that will be undertaken by the site planning consultant.  The program statement will to the extent possible address the joint development goals of the school park site.  September 2003.
· The site master plan will be developed by the consultant.  October 2003.
· Upon completion of the proposed plan the citizen panel should review the site master plan and provide comments on the extent to which the site master plan meets the program statement.  November 2003.
· A public meeting should be held to obtain further comment prior to the consideration of the site master plan by the Board of Education, Wake County and the Raleigh City Council.  November 2003.

· Consideration of site master plan by the Raleigh City Council, the Board of Education and Wake County.  December 2003 – January 2004.

A list of potential participants for the citizen panel can be provided by the staff.

An alternate to this option would be to appoint members of the Park, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board to serve in the role of the citizen panel to develop site program statement and to provide review comments on the proposed site master plan.

Option Two:
Develop a site program statement utilizing the input of the assigned staff from the Board of Education, Wake County and the City of Raleigh.  The staff would review the proposed site master plan and provide comments prior to obtaining comments at a public meeting.  The plan would then be presented to the Board of Education, Wake County and the Raleigh City Council for approval by January, 2004.
Option Three:
Follow the adopted City policy Resolution 2003 – 735 for park master planning.  The steps required to complete a site master plan under this policy will require more time than has been stated by the WCPSS staff as available for this task.  The school system would likely have to revise the target completion date for the school park.
City Manager Allen pointed out this is a joint project.  He explained recently the Council adopted a new Master Planning process and pointed out it is a time consuming process and that process would not work on a timely basis to facilitate meeting the school system needs.  He went through the various options.  Mr. Odom stated he thought staff could do this process and bring it back to the City Council that is Option Two would be the fastest.  Mr. Kirkman stated he is a strong believer in the master plan process and this is a case in point for the so called modified master plan.  He stated he does not know the workload of the Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board but he believes it is important for them to be a part of the process.  He indicated he trusts staff to do this but the public trusts the Board which is a citizen board.  He stated he would have to support using the Parks Board as the Master Plan Committee.  Ms. Cowell echoed Mr. Kirkman’s concern pointing out she feels it would be best to ask the Parks Board if they would like to be a part of this process or if they want to have input or exactly what they feel would be the best solution.

Mr. Isley stated the school needs sewer and whichever option is the fastest he would support as he does not want to see this get bogged down.  How to proceed was discussed briefly with Mr. Kirkman suggesting designating the Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board as the Committee pointing out they could utilize the staff but he thinks the group would want to have the public sessions, work with staff, etc., before it comes back to Council.  In response to questioning, City Manager Allen pointed out the process would involve a public session early in the process and another as we get the design in place.  Mr. Hunt stated he feels the Parks Board needs to be heavily involved and if they do not have time they could pass some of the work back to staff.  After brief discussion the motion was restated to choose Option One with the substitution of the Parks, Recreation and Greenway Advisory Board or a committee thereof acting as the citizen panel.  Mr. Kirkman stated we need to make sure there are representatives from Wake County Public Schools involved.  We may want to ask them to designate someone from the Board or staff to be involved.  City Manager Allen pointed out this is a joint venture and they will be at the table.  The restated motion was put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
PARKS BOND – OCTOBER 7, 2003 – VARIOUS STEPS TAKEN

To proceed with the proposed October 7, 2003 referendum for $47,250,000 Parks and Recreational Bonds, it is necessary for the following actions to take place at the July 15, 2003 Council meeting:  passage of a resolution making certain findings and determinations and ratifying the prior filing of an application with the Local Government  Commission and the City Clerk’s publishing of the notice of intent to file such application; introduction of the Order Authorizing $47,250,000 Parks and Recreational Bonds; filing of a sworn statement of debt by the Director of Finance; setting of a public hearing on the bond order for 7:00 pm, August 5, 2003; and directing the City Clerk to publish the bond order in a local newspaper. A copy of the suggested proceedings furnished by bond counsel is included in the agenda packet.
Recommendation:  Approve the above actions.  Mayor Meeker moved approval of the actions as outlined.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.  See Resolution 803.
TRAFFIC CALMING PROGRAM – REFERRED TO NEW COUNCIL COMMITTEE
The Capital Improvements Program allocated $450,000 for FY 2004 for traffic calming measures on City streets. The Council has previously received a consultant study outlining a recommended program with suggested guidelines on prioritizing the nearly ninety (90) streets and neighborhoods requesting assistance. Staff is ready to begin the study process and it would be appropriate for the Council to review the criteria recommended by the consultant in ranking the projects and adopt a ranking process.
Recommendation:  The Council may wish to refer this to the appropriate Committee to review and recommend a process for Traffic Calming Program project ranking. City Manager Allen briefly explained the item pointing out Administration would like an opportunity to work with the full Council or a Committee to establish criteria and develop this program.  Mr. Kirkman suggested sending the item to Public Works Committee pointing out he has already been involved in four neighborhood meetings, explaining discussion of this item started out in Public Works Committee.  Mr. Odom stated he would like to see Council form a new committee as this issue crosses committee lines.  There is cost involved so that would include the Budget and Economic Development Committee, Public Works usually looks at street issues and it is a safety issue which comes under the purview of Law and Public Safety Committee.  He stated may be we could establish a new committee to handle all of the items at once.  Mr. Isley moved that a new committee be formed consisting of the chairs of the Budget and Economic Development Committee, Public Works Committee and Law and Public Safety Committee.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Hunt.  Discussion took place as to whether the Comprehensive Planning Committee Chair should be included.  Mayor Meeker made a substitute motion that a new committee-Traffic Calming Committee be formed and it consists of Mr. Shanahan, Mr. Kirkman, Mr. Odom and himself.  His substitute motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman and put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted and by general consensus this issue was referred to the new committee.
UTILITY INITIATION FEE – INFORMATION RECEIVED
The City Council approved the recommendation to implement a new fee to pay for the City’s cost to initiate water and/or sewer service to new customers at the June 17, 2003, meeting.  Since adoption of the fee, Public Utilities and Finance Departments have received questions regarding the new water and sewer service initiation fee and how it will be applied to rental property, specifically in the case of group housing projects such as apartments.  A report was included in the agenda packet on how the fee applies to rental property.  City Manager Allen explained Council members did receive in their agenda packet a memorandum which outlines the new City policy and intent.  He stated questions had come up relative to property owners and managers who are concerned that the City will charge them with this fee each time their rental property is vacated and re-rented.  He explained it was not the intent to collect the initiation fee from anyone other than the permanent City customer.  In the case of rental property such apartment complexes which have individual unit water meters when those apartments are first constructed and when the apartments are between rentals the accounts for the units are placed in the name of the rental property owner or rental property management company.  The City will not collect the fee from the rental property owner or rental property manager unless they are determined to be the permanent resident.  The fee will be collected from the customer renting the property.  He explained how this will be applied.  He stated the procedure should prevent staff from charging the initiation fee to anyone other than the permanent customer and pointed out there will be an appeal process for anyone who is inadvertently charged a fee by mistake.
Mr. Hunt stated he had questioned this new fee pointing out it adds another burden to the apartment dweller who is typically lower income.  It would not place any responsibility on the landlord.  He stated he has learned that the telephone company, power company, gas company, everyone else charges a deposit; therefore, he will not object.  The report was received as information.

WATER CONSERVATION TASK FORCE – RECOMMENDATIONS – REFERRED TO PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE

The Water Conservation Task Force unanimously adopted stage 2 and stage 3 mandatory water conservation ordinances and are submitting them to the City Council before their final report in September.
Recommendation:  Refer to Public Works Committee.  Mr. Odom moved the item be referred to Public Works Committee.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Cowell.  Mr. Isley asked to make sure that the representatives of the Green Industry are aware of this and have the information and are invited to any discussions.  Mr. Kirkman pointed out they are tuned in and are involved.  He stated under the Report of Public Works Committee there is a time table of the work on this issue.  Ms. Cowell asked that representatives of the carwash industry also be involved and notified of any meetings.  Mr. Kirkman pointed out there are other constituents that may want to have input and he would extend an invitation to any and all who want to provide information.  Without further discussion the motion to refer the item to Public Works Committee was put to a vote and passed unanimously.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE

HUMAN RESOURCES AND HUMAN RELATIONS ADVISORY COMMISSION

HUMAN RESOURCES AND HUMAN RELATIONS ADVISORY COMMISSION – DIVERSITY ISSUES RELATING TO WAKE COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEM – TO BE PLACED ON AUGUST 5 AGENDA AS A SPECIAL ITEM

Eugene Weeks, Chair of HRHRAC, indicated in June the City Council received a letter which did not represent the views of HRHRAC.  The letter which was sent under the name of HRHRAC was the view of one of the members not the membership as a whole.  Mr. Weeks apologized for the confusion.  Mr. Weeks read the following letter:

“This letter serves to solicit your support for the Wake County Board of Education and School System’s efforts to achieve “appropriate and reasonable diversity” in our school system.  Through their goal that individual schools reflect a free and reduced lunch ratio no greater than 40% of its student population and an achievement level of less than 25% of students below grade level, the Board and School System demonstrate a commitment to excellence through inclusion.
Though most communities at large are diverse, unfortunately our neighborhoods are still not diverse enough to warrant the neighborhood schools model, which could lead to the school resegregation that many gave their lives to eliminate in our recent history.  Education is the only tool with which we can arm our children to face society’s standards, expectations, and realities, which includes ensuring that our children are exposed to individuals of varying backgrounds.
We are proud that Wake County has been lauded in various capacities for its efforts to keep schools reflective of our population, which will prepare all our children to move successfully thorough our diverse world.

We as a Commission are asking that the Mayor and City Council of Raleigh recognize our support of the Wake County Board of Education and Public School System in their efforts to maintain a fair and equitable system for ALL our children.”
Keith Sutton, Triangle Urban League, presented the Council with a packet of information urging the Council to support the Wake County Public School System in maintaining its current diversity policy.  He explained the mission of the Triangle Urban League is to elevate communities of color toward economic and social prosperity.  He explained the Campaign for African-American Achievement.  He stated the Urban League believes that the Wake County School System’s current diversity/assignment policy gives all Wake County students the best opportunity to receive a quality education.  He explained the Quality Education Through Diversity Coalition and outlined its membership.  He presented a resolution adopted by the group which supports the Wake County Public School System in remaining strongly committed to its diversity policy and urged the Council to take the same steps.
Mr. West stated he hopes the City Council will be proactive and support the resolution and the letters going forward.  He stated Raleigh could not be a great city without a great school system.  He talked about the dialogue and the possible trends that have been taking place pointing out if schools become segregated it would be detrimental.  He thinks it would be good for the Council to support the school system.  Wake County schools have been recognized for increasing scores, etc., and he feels they should be supported.  He explained he has followed other cities through the National League of Cities and looked at what they were doing in terms of racial harmony.  He talked about Race Relations Week and diversity steps.  He pointed out he is not talking about the City Council getting involved in the policy of the school system but asking the Council to be proactive on things that benefit the City of Raleigh.  Mr. West moved that the Council forward the two letters and resolution to the Wake County School Board.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Cowell.

Mr. Kirkman pointed out we do not have jurisdiction over the schools and talked about the past when we had separate school boards then Raleigh and Wake County Boards were merged.  He stated he is very supportive of the Wake County Schools and the School Superintendent.  He stated they do get a lot of arrows and stones thrown at them but he fully supports the school system and respects decisions even though he sometimes disagrees.  He stated Mr. West is correct in that the City of Raleigh could not be a quality city without a quality school system.  He talked about the value of diversity.  He talked about business leaders and their value for diversity and stated he feels we could move forward with the motion.
Mr. Isley stated he in no way disagrees with what Mr. West and Mr. Kirkman have said.  The Wake County School System does a great job.  He explained, however, he is concerned about the Raleigh City Council blessing a policy that it has no control over.  He does not want to see the Council getting into a situation of blessing certain positions when it has no control or no jurisdiction.  He pointed out if the Council wants to do this he would not object but would urge the Council to move forth with caution.  Mayor Meeker stated he somewhat agrees with Mr. Isley.  Mr. West pointed out he doesn’t disagree with what Mr. Isley is saying, however, it is a matter of degree.  A great city promotes diversity, promotes good quality education, human development, etc.  For the City Council to say that it supports diversity in our school system in his opinion is not getting into the policies of the school system.  He is just suggesting that we support a principle.  Mr. Isley stated he understands and doesn’t disagree but he wants the Council to move cautiously and be careful.  He stated it is wonderful to celebrate diversity and promote diversity, he wants the Council to very careful in getting involved in other entities and business policies.
Mr. Shanahan pointed out some time back the City Council had discussions about whether its appointed boards and commissions should have work plans and he feels this is a good example.  Our boards and commissions should only deal with issues that are referred to them by the City Council.  He stated the motion before the Council in his opinion may step on the toes of the Council’s colleagues.  He stated in principle no one is against education and educating our kids and diversity, however, to get into supporting free or reduced lunches for a certain percentage he does not know about.  How does the City Council know that is the right figure.  How does the Council know it is achieving the desired purpose.  He stated he is uncomfortable at being put into the situation of supporting a specific policy and while he understands what the group is saying is a worthy cause we do not know all of the particulars.  He feels it would be doing something outside the bounds and jurisdiction of the City Council.  He stated no case has been made to tell him how these goals were set, where they came from, etc.  He pointed out he would need to study and look at it further before taking a vote and he is not sure the City Council should be taking a position.
Mr. West pointed out there has been dialogue about this issue over the last year and a half.  He talked about the discussions before the Board of Education and steps taken by Cary, Apex and Garner.  He pointed out maybe the City Council should have some dialogue about this issue.  He does not want to see the Council just kill it.  He would like an opportunity for further discussion.  Mr. Weeks stated the numbers in the letter came from the School Board.  Everything he has read says the policy is working and HRHRAC and the Urban League are simply showing their support.  Ms. Cowell pointed out this is an issue she is concerned with and pointed out there are other cities in the County that are pondering this issue or have taken a position.  She stated she understands the issue is not under the Council’s purview but maybe it is something the City should take a stance on.  Mr. Hunt stated he has a problem endorsing a policy that he hasn’t had a chance to study.  He pointed out he is for neighborhood schools and talked about the work of the Council in supporting schools.  Mr. Shanahan stated it does raise appropriate concerns and maybe the issue could be put in Committee for study.  Mr. West stated he feels it would be good to have further dialogue.  Ms. Cowell moved that the item be referred to Budget and Economic Development Committee for further discussion.  After brief discussion Mayor Meeker suggested the item be placed on the August 5 agenda as a special item and invite representatives of the School Board and/or staff or others an opportunity to comment.
Why the issue is before the Council was discussed briefly.  Mr. Kirkman pointed out HRHRAC has come forward with this issue and is asking the Council to bless them being able to make a statement or give them permission to talk about it.  Mr. Isley pointed out the work program of HRHRAC is already in Committee.  Mr. Kirkman pointed out normally when a resolution is presented the Council waits two weeks before acting on that resolution after which Ms. Cowell moved that the proposal be held and placed on the August 5 agenda for further discussion and ask representatives of the School Board or the Superintendent’s office to come and have dialogue on this issue.  It was agreed to follow that course of action.
REQUEST AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS

WATER LINE EXTENSION – BEECHWOOD PARK SUBDIVISION – REFERRED TO PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE
Reverend Jerry M. Price, Beechwood Park Subdivision, expressed appreciation to the City Manager, Mr. West and staff members who have been working with them on this issue.  He stated three homeowners in their subdivision were notified that their wells are contaminated.  They were told not to drink their water.  He stated as a result of that, Wake County came out and tested 18 more wells and only three wells tested clear.  He stated DHNR is looking for the source of the contaminates and investigating whether there are other problems.  He stated he is before the Council to ask the Council to approve the extension of the main water line down to Ann, Charles, Shirley and Poole Road to allow those residents an opportunity to get clean and safe water.  He explained how upsetting it is to the residents to find out their water is not safe to drink or bath in.  Many are using bottled water and they fear that it is just a matter of time until other wells are contaminated.  He stated they are at the City’s mercy.  He stated he also understands there are some environmental cleanup grant programs that they may qualify for.  They are not familiar with all these programs but have been told about them.  He stated most of the people who live in the area are low income or moderate income and there are many senior citizens.  They are concerned about the cost and the tap fee.  He stated there is even one young couple which have built a new house but have not been able to move in because the well is contaminated.  He asked the Council to help in any way possible.
City Manager Allen pointed out this area is outside the City.  It is in the ETJ but not in an area that would qualify for annexation.  He explained the cost for extending the water lines.  He stated there is another method that staff would be glad to explore.  He explained the ultimate source of the containments has not been identified and the State is still working on that aspect.  He pointed out Reverend Price spoke about a loan revolving program.  He pointed out the City would have to come up with the money up front.  We could declare this a special area and the citizens would have to pay their fair share, tap on and other fees.  They would have to agree to annexation.  There would still be some expenses to the property owners.  He stated it would be the special assessment for the special district and each homeowner would have to pay for tap on and other fees.  The estimated cost would be approximately $10,000.  Mr. West asked about funding from other sources and cause of the contamination.  City Manager Allen stated the City is not the culprit in this case.  The City has no direct responsibility.  He pointed out the special assessments to the property owners could be over a period of time.  Mr. West questioned if it is determined that someone or something else has caused the contamination if the property owners could be reimbursed for their expenses with that being discussed generally.  The possibility of holding the item for further discussion or further research from staff was talked about with the City Manager pointing out there is not much else staff can do this would be a City Council decision.  The number of homes involved and the cost per home including tap on, acreage fees and other cost was talked about briefly after which by general consensus the matter was referred to Public Works Committee for further discussion.
HOUSING VIOLATIONS – 702 FLORENCE STREET – TO BE PLACED ON AUGUST 5 AGENDA

James Cape, owner of property at 702 Florence Street, requested an extension of time in order to meet the Inspection Department’s orders relative to housing violations at 702 Florence Street.  He pointed out he has done some of the work and has also spoken to Assistant City Manager Wray in an attempt to try to come up with some financing either through loans or grants and Mr. Wray had said he would need approximately two weeks to look into the matter.  Housing/Environmental Inspections Administrator Spruill pointed out his department performed an inspection and found approximately 32 violations.  A hearing was held and orders were given to the owner to make the repairs.  The owner requested an extension of time and was granted until July 24 to do so.  No repairs have been made and the building is occupied.  Brief discussion took place on the violations with Mr. Spruill pointing out there are the 32 violations; however, he does not think there are life safety issues involved.  Mr. Kirkman pointed out he had spoken with Mr. Cape and Mr. Cape is willing to do some of the repairs but does need additional time.  After various comments were made relative to the repairs that need to be done, funding that is being sought and work that has been done the Mayor suggested that the item be placed on the August 5 agenda to receive a report on possible financing and what work Mr. Cape may have completed.
MATTERS SCHEDULED FOR PUBLIC HEARING
UNFIT BUILDING – 1415 POOLE ROAD – REFERRED TO ADMINISTRATION TO WORK OUT SCHEDULE

This is a hearing to consider the adoption of an ordinance authorizing the demolition of the unfit building as listed below and pursuant to the provisions of Section 10-6131 of the Housing Code of the City of Raleigh.  This item appeared under Requests and Petitions of Citizens on the June 17, 2003 Agenda.  Council requested a report from the property owner concerning proposed repairs in 30 days.
	LOCATION
	PROPERTY OWNER
	TAX ID NO.
	TIME LAPSE

	1415 Poole Road
	W.A. Curtis, Heirs

c/o Michele T. Nelson
	0016429
	120 Days


Michele Nelson pointed out the plan of the heirs is now to restore/repair the house to its original structure.  She stated the presentation to the City Council dated June 10 stated the plan was to combine compliance with the requirements of the City of Raleigh Inspections Department and requirements of restoring the house to its original structure.  She presented a letter from the Department of Cultural Resources notifying the heirs that on June 12 the North Carolina National Registry Advisory Committee had placed the house on the National Register Study List.  This means the plan for the restoration/repair will have to be approved by the State Office of Historic Preservation; however, it does not mean that the plan will not comply with the City of Raleigh’s requirements to meet structural, electrical and plumbing housing codes.  The goal is that the restoration and repairs be done correctly moving in the direction of satisfying the City of Raleigh and the State Office of Historic Preservation.  Ms. Nelson pointed out the following is underway:  1) The heirs have employed Bill Ferguson, a contractor, who has considerable experience in restoring older, historic homes with combined requirements in terms of housing code for the municipality and restoration for the State Office of Historic Preservation; 2) Financing will be available from Wachovia.  The bank has required a deed to the property that transfers ownership to the heirs who will secure the loan and be responsible for the restoration/repair.  The heirs have engaged Garland Askew, who specializes in Real Estate Law, to prepare the deed.  The house will remain in the family and heir property.  Finally to offset cost the heirs are submitting a tax credit application to the State Office of Historic Preservation pursuing the tax credit will require that restoration/repairs are done correctly.
Mr. Kirkman pointed out Council members had received a letter from the Raleigh Historic Districts Commission which indicates the Commission is of the judgment that the property is a significant architectural landmark and the context of Raleigh’s African/American historic resources.  The letter urged the Council to give every consideration to the request for extension of time to make repairs as outlined by Ms. Nelson.
Bill Ferguson pointed out once the financing is in place they can do the structural repairs in two to three months.  He feels it will take six to nine months for a complete restoration.  He stated they can address the immediate structural restoration fairly quickly.  Housing Environmental Administrator Spruill pointed out normally owners would have a year to do this work; however, in this case the proposed repairs are over 50 percent of the value and that puts it in a different category.  Mr. West pointed out he had visited the site with Ms. Nelson and had looked over the situation and he supports what they are trying to do.  Mr. West questioned if there are CD loans available with City Manager Allen pointing out that is a possibility.  How long it is going to take to do the work and when it could get started was talked about.  Mr. Odom stated he feels we should have some type schedule and hold the heirs to that schedule.  Mr. Odom stated if in the 90 days the structural work is not done he would like the Council notified.  He suggested the item be referred to Administration to work out a schedule to get the work done in a timely manner and a way to make sure the schedule is met.  Without objection it was agreed to follow that course of action.
UNFIT BUILDINGS – VARIOUS – HEARINGS – ORDINANCE ADOPTED
This was a hearing to adopt an ordinance authorizing the demolition of the unfit buildings as listed below and pursuant to the provisions of Section 10-6127(d) of the City Code if the repairs necessary to render the dwellings fit for human habitation are not completed within ninety (90) days.
	LOCATION
	PROPERTY OWNER
	TAX ID NO.
	VACATED & CLOSED

	117 Camden Street
	William J. Scott, Jr. & 

Janice L. Scott

	0019368
	April 2, 2002

	12 South Fisher Street
	Tyrone Hardy
	0031052
	April 22, 2002


The Mayor opened the hearings.  No one asked to be heard, thus the hearings were closed.  Mr. Odom moved adoption of the ordinance as advertised.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.  See Ordinance 480.

UNFIT BUILDING DEMOLITION COST – HEARING – RESOLUTION CONFIRMING COST ADOPTED
This was a hearing to consider the adoption of a resolution confirming the charges for demolition of the unfit buildings as a lien against the property as listed below:
	LOCATION
	PROPERTY OWNER
	TAX ID NO.
	COST OF DEMOLITION

	1206 South Bloodworth Street
	Robert J. Smith
	0065529
	$3,800.00

	207 Maple Street
	Vearl Webster Lilly, Heirs c/o Clarice Oakley
	0042227
	$2,905.00


The Mayor opened the hearing on each case.  No one asked to be heard, thus the hearing was closed.  Mr. Odom moved adoption of a resolution confirming cost as outlined.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.  See Resolution 804.

PU 2003-6 – COOPER ROAD – HEARING – REFERRED TO PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE
This was a hearing to consider the installation of approximately 170 feet of 8-inch sanitary sewer main from the existing main in Cooper Road to a parcel addressed as 3216 Poole Road and along the 509/513 Cooper Road property line in a 20-foot easement.  The assessment will be on a per lot/acreage basis (PU-2003-6).  The Mayor opened the hearing.
John Penix, 513 Cooper Road, expressed concern pointing out he received a letter indicating the City was going to acquire part of his property for an easement to install a sewer line to serve a project behind him.  He questioned what is going to be developed on the property behind him that needs the utilities.  He stated before he would offer objection to the project, he would need to know why it is needed and what it is to serve.  He stated the sewer line would run down the side of his property which is a 132 feet.  He has spent a lot time and money landscaping the area, putting in a garden, vegetation and a fence.  He has a tool shed in the area in question.  He asked what would happen to all of that and if he would be compensated.  He questioned what can be put on the easement, can he put his fence back up and who would pay for that.  What type vegetation could he plant in the easement.  He also questioned what City ordinance authorized the City to acquire his property even if he did not want the City to have it.  No one else asked to be heard.  Mr. Kirkman suggested the item be referred to Public Works Committee for discussion.  Without objection the item was so referred.
ANNEXATION – VARIOUS LOCATIONS – HEARINGS – ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTION ADOPTED
This was a hearing to consider the following petitioned annexations.  If following the hearing the Council wishes to proceed with the annexations, it would be appropriate to adopt ordinances annexing the properties effective December 31, 2003 and resolutions placing the properties in the appropriate electoral districts.
LOCATION





ELECTORAL DISTRICT
Hodge Creek
B

Crescent Ridge
D

5309 Kyle Drive
B

Strickland Corners Shopping Center
A

Ebenezer United Methodist Church/

6020 Rock Quarry Road
C

The Mayor opened the hearing on each area.  No one asked to be heard, thus the hearing was closed.  Mr. Odom moved adoption of ordinances annexing the properties effective December 31, 2003 and a resolution placing the properties in the appropriate electoral districts.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.  See Ordinances 481, 482, 483, 484, 485, 486 and Resolution 805.
PROGRESS ENERGY – CONVEYANCE OF FEE INTEREST – HEARING – APPROVED

This was a hearing pursuant to NCGS 158-7.1 to consider the proposed conveyance of the fee interest in certain property owned by the City and described in a legal advertisement on February 4, 2003.  The fee interest would be conveyed to Progress Energy.
City Attorney McCormick explained on February 4, 2003, continued to February 18, 2003, the City Council held public hearings to consider conveyance of certain air rights over property owned by the City of Raleigh to Progress Energy.  He suggested that all of the evidence presented at the February 4 and February 18 meeting and any disclosures on possible conflicts of interest be a part of this proceeding by reference.  The hearing was open to the public.
Gordon Grubb commended the Council on the discussions held earlier on the convention center.  He stated since Progress Energy is making a huge investment in the area they are glad to see the City move forward on a new convention center.  He stated since his group had become involved in this project they have looked at the issue of air rights versus fee interest and have determined it is important for Progress Energy to have the fee interest versus air rights.  He explained the difficulty in explaining and the complications in conveying air rights from a marketing and financing standpoint.  He talked about the price that has been paid for the air rights.
City Attorney McCormick talked about the price that was paid and the fact that the City Council could make a determination that the fee that has been paid is enough to authorize the transfer of the fee simple interest.  Mr. Isley moved approval as advertised.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Hunt and put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.

SNC-4-03 – CAPITAL BOULEVARD/US 1 SERVICE ROAD/CHEVIOT HILLS DRIVE – HEARING – RESOLUTION ADOPTED
This was a hearing to consider changing the name of Capital Boulevard/US-1 service road to Cheviot Hills Road.  The hearing is pursuant to petition, advertisement and notification as required by law (SNC-4-03).  The Mayor opened the hearing.
Bill Edwards, owner of Cheviot Hills Golf Course, stated he feels the change would make it easier for people to find their location.  He stated they had requested that the name be changed to Cheviot Hills Drive.  In response to questioning, Assistant Planning Director Breazeale indicated Cheviot Hills Drive is not a duplication and would not cause any problems.  No one else asked to be heard, thus the hearing was closed.  Mr. Shanahan moved approval of the name change to Cheviot Hills Drive.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Isley and put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.  See Resolution 806.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF
THE BUDGET AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
WAKE COUNTY CONTINUUM OF CARE COLLABORATIVE – REFERRED TO ADMINISTRATION

Mayor Meeker reported the Budget and Economic Committee recommends that this request be referred to Administration to start to work with Wake County and non profits to put together a plan to end homelessness in Raleigh and Wake County in the next ten years.  It is understood this would be done with existing staff and any expenses incurred by the City would be brought back to the Council prior to proceeding.  On behalf of the Committee, Mayor Meeker moved the recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Shanahan and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
GRANTS FUNDING – OVERSIGHT POLICY – REFERRED TO ADMINISTRATION
Mayor Meeker reported the Budget and Economic Development Committee recommends that the item-Grants Funding Oversight Policy be referred to Administration to develop a policy for documentation and oversight of one time grants.  On behalf of the Committee, Mayor Meeker moved the recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman and put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT LOAN CRITERIA – INCOME LIMITS – INFORMATION RECEIVED
Mayor Meeker reported the Budget and Economic Development Committee received a report regarding tax exempt bond financed developments issued by the Housing Authority and income limits.  A copy of the report was in the agenda packet for information.  The Committee recommends the item be removed from its agenda with no further action.  On behalf of the Committee, Mayor Meeker moved the recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman.  In response to questioning from Mr. West, City Manager Allen pointed out Administration had asked for information and the report in the agenda packet included all of the information we received.  There was no requirement that any group submit information.  The motion as stated was put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
ROOMING HOUSES – PROBLEMS – REMOVED FROM THE AGENDA

Mayor Meeker reported the Budget and Economic Development Committee recommends this item be removed from the agenda with no further action taken and so moved.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Odom and put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
SOUTHEAST RALEIGH – PUBLIC SAFETY AND NUISANCE ABATEMENT – REMOVED FROM THE AGENDA
Mayor Meeker reported the Budget and Economic Development Committee recommends that that item – Southeast Raleigh Public Safety and Nuisance Abatement (Fisher, Carver, Maple and Hill Streets) be removed from the agenda with no further action taken.  On behalf of the Committee, Mayor Meeker moved the recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Odom.  Mr. West questioned what is meant by no further taken.  Mayor Meeker stated the Committee would not be taking any further action.  Administration is continuing the work plan that had been developed.  The motion as stated was put to a vote which passed unanimously.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
JAMAICA DRIVE GATEWAY PARK PROJECT – ADDITIONAL FUNDS AUTHORIZED
Mayor Meeker reported by split vote the Budget and Economic Development Committee recommends approval of an additional $500,000 loan to NRP Group for the Gateway Park Project with a stepped payment schedule at 2 percent interest.  On behalf of the Committee, Mayor Meeker moved the recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Kirkman.  Mr. Hunt questioned what percentage of these units are moderate and low income.  City Manager Allen explained if this recommendation is approved it would bring the total loan to the NRP Group to $1,300,000.  Development would consist of 9 market rate units and 75 affordable units which would total $17,333 per affordable unit.  He stated some of our projects have ranged between $15,000 and up to $26,000 per unit and referred to the Madison Glen which was $20,000 per unit, Trinity Ridge - $26,000 plus per unit.  Hodges Creek which was $15,000 per unit and Elder’s Peak which ranged $16,000 plus per unit.  City Manager Allen stated this is a good project and important to the redevelopment of the area that the City is working so hard to move forward.  Mayor Meeker pointed out he knew the City Council had agreed to focus on low income with Mr. Hunt pointing out the moderate income developments directly conflicts with conventional private housing.  Mr. Odom expressed concern about setting a precedent.  Mr. Isley stated he understands the concerns but this is such a blighted area.  He understands where his fellow Council members are coming from but he feels this project was in the hopper before this Council set its priorities.  Mr. Isley stated given the history of this site he feels it will be a wonderful amenity for the community and will help the redevelopment activities in the area.  Mr. Kirkman stated he agrees with Mr. Hunt but he also agrees with Mr. Isley.  We have to look at these on a case-by-case basis.  He pointed out the Jamaica Drive Redevelopment area ties into the gateway and he believes the Jamaica Drive development will be a catalyst for other redevelopment in the area.  Mr. West stated there is so much history in this area and on this project he feels it should be supported.  The motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Hunt who voted in the negative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
FORECLOSURE – 523 EAST EDENTON AND 1213 PEARSON STREET – APPROVED

Mayor Meeker reported the Budget and Economic Development Committee recommends that Administration be authorized to initiate foreclosure proceedings for nonpayment of loans up to the amount indicated below and use of City funds to acquire the properties:
523 East Edenton Street - $17,000; 1213 South Person Street - $17,500.

Recommendation:  On behalf of the Committee, Mayor Meeker removed the recommendation be upheld.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Odom and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF
THE LAW AND PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE
LAW AND PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE – REPORT – RECEIVED AS INFORMATION
Mr. Shanahan reported the Law and Public Safety Committee met earlier today and received information regarding the False Alarm Reduction program and further meetings with industries representatives and staff are planned.  He stated the Committee also received information regarding proposed new rates for the towing rotation contracts but no action was taken.  The report was received as information.

TRAFFIC – SPEED PROGRAM – REFERRED TO TRAFFIC CALMING COMMITTEE
Mr. Isley pointed out there is an item pending in Law and Public Safety Committee Traffic – Speed Program and suggested that it be referred to the new Traffic Calming Committee.  Without objection the item was so referred.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION

OF THE PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE

WATER CONSERVATION – PROPOSED ORDINANCE AND RESOLUTION – INFORMATION RECEIVED; ITEM RETAINED IN COMMITTEE
Chairperson Kirkman reported the Public Works Committee received for information from the Green Industry Council Region Five a timetable for formulating water conservation recommendations and is forwarding a copy of the schedule to Council for its information.  A final recommendation to the Public Works Committee should be presented in October.  The item was received as information and the item was retained in Public Works Committee.
REPORT OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL MEMBERS

RALEIGH ORGANIZATION FOR ACTION – COMMENTS RECEIVED
Mr. Kirkman expressed appreciation to Dan Howe and others involved in the recent audit by Raleigh Organization for Action.  He stated he believes the group has energy and expertise which can be useful to the City.  The comments were received.
HIGHWAY TRUST FUNDS STUDY COMMITTEE – COMMENTS RECEIVED

Mr. Odom talked about the North Carolina Metro Coalition and the Highway Trust Fund Study Committee.  He talked about recent reports in the National City Weekly about states overspending.  He stated he would like for the City Attorney to put together a study program on how we could learn about this issue and lobby the Legislature for the return of some of the funds.  He stated in his reading of what is going on in this arena sounds like it may be a way that the City could get $2 million state funding for our signalization program.  He asked the City Attorney to look into this issue and provide a report to the Council on what the City could do to tap in and lobby in this area.  Mayor Meeker talked about the Highway Trust funding going to the US 64 East and the 64 Bypass and some of the expressway.  He stated it would be fine for the City Attorney to provide some information but we would probably want to get Ed Johnson to weigh in and talked about the General Highway Improvement funds.  He talked about House Bill 48 which relates to rehabilitating roads, signalization, etc. and stated we should look to see where that bill is and how it could be implemented and as well as hearing from the City Attorney we should also hear from Ed Johnson.  Mr. Isley expressed concern about the constitutionality pointing out citizens of North Carolina voted for one thing and to change that could bring legal challenges.  He stated the Legislature just appropriated another $80 million out of the Highway Trust Fund.  He stated, however, we need to get money wherever we can get it to replace some of the funds that has been taken from the City.  City Attorney McCormick stated he did not feel that bill will pass this session so we have time to work on the various issues.  The comments were received.
WOMENS HEALING PLACE – REFERRED TO BUDGET AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Mayor Meeker stated during budget sessions there was discussion about capital funding for the Women’s Healing Place and he would like for that item to be referred to the Budget and Economic Development Committee.  Without discussion the item was so referred.
WALNUT CREEK AMPHITHEATRE – USE OF ONE OF PUBLIC DAYS BY THE CAPITAL AREA SPORTS FOUNDATION – APPROVED
Mr. West talked about the Aggie Eagle Classic and the Capital Area Sports Foundation.  He stated the Walnut Creek Amphitheatre lease provides for a certain number of days for community use.  Mr. West moved that the City allow the use of one of the City allocated days for nonprofit be given to the Capital Area Sports Foundation in connection with a concert connected with the Aggie Eagle Classic.  His motion was seconded by Mayor Meeker and put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.

PLANNING COMMISSION – CLAUDE TROTTER – COMMENDED
Ms. Cowell expressed appreciation to Claude Trotter who was recently replaced on the Planning Commission.  She expressed appreciation for all of his work during the past few years.  The comments were received.

ZONING – 5710 GLENWOOD AVENUE – REFERRED TO ADMINISTRATION
Mr. Isley asked that Administration look at the possibility of a zoning violation at 5710 Glenwood Avenue.  He gave the exact location pointing out the house is being utilized as an insurance business and a used car lot.  He questioned if that is an appropriate use at that location.  Administration was asked to check for a possible zoning violation.

TIMBERING – INFORMATION REQUESTED

Mr. Isley indicated at a recent Council meeting he asked for information on a timbering possibility and he did not think he had received information.  He was asked to contact the City Attorney.
NEWSPAPER VENDING MACHINES – FAYETTEVILLE STREET MALL – COMMENTS RECEIVED
Mr. Isley pointed out recently newspaper vending machines have been placed in the 200 Block of the Fayetteville Street Mall.  He stated he does not know who gave the authority to place the vending machines in the public right-of-way but it is unsightly.  City Attorney McCormick pointed out we have specific ordinances that deal with newspaper vending machines.  He pointed out the City cannot prohibit them from the public right-of-way.  City Attorney McCormick pointed out he understands the machines have been moved and he does not know who selected the new location.  Mr. Isley questioned if it is possible to find a better location pointing out the present location does cause some problems.

City Attorney McCormick again stated the City cannot regulate the location.  He pointed out, however, there are some cities which provide machines for newspaper vending and it does help in the appearance as they all look alike.  City Manager Allen pointed out the location is something that needs to be addressed but he would have to look into the situation and would provide a report.  The comments were received.
SOLID WASTE COLLECTION – PILOT PROGRAMS – COMMENTS RECEIVED
Mr. Isley expressed concern relative to the neighborhood pilot solid waste collection programs.  He stated there are two pilot programs in his district and he is receiving numerous phone calls, e-mails, etc., and he is not sure how to respond.  He stated he had received comments from 15 to 20 people indicating they were over 70 years old and they are concerned about being left behind or not be able to get their garbage picked up.  The calls he is getting express suspicion and concern about what the City is saying.  He stated he did not think that the flyers that went out consoled the fears of the people.  Some of his constituents are saying they will not be able to get their garbage to the street or the cans back to their location after they have been emptied.  He stated he is hearing enough legitimate gripes that he too has concern.

Mayor Meeker pointed out anyone who needs help will get the help.  City Manager Allen pointed out everyone who needs help will be provided help.  He stated additional information will be going out.  City personnel will hold neighborhood meetings, go door-to-door, place flyers on the doors and talk to the people.  City Manager Allen stated he understands it is a big issue.  If a person needs backyard service they will simply have to sign a form and send it back to the City.  He stated Administration realizes we have to be successful in these pilot programs and staff is attuned to the concerns.  Mayor Meeker stated it would be good if we had an e-mail address that Mr. Isley and others could forward concerns.  He stated there are legitimate issues and after the pilot program the City may determine this is not the right approach.  Mr. Isley pointed out it maybe good to have a telephone number people could call to indicate they need help so that they do not have to fill out a form or take additional steps.  The comments were received.
POLICE ACTIVITIES – INFORMATION REQUESTED

Mr. Kirkman pointed out he and other Council members have received comments and telephone calls concerning the upswing in burglaries in certain parts of the City including the Cameron Park area.  He questioned if the Council could get a report from the Police Department on what is occurring, what actions are being taken and whether there are additional steps the City could take to deal with the issue.  He stated we do need to support our neighborhood watch programs and asked if the Council could get a report on what the Police Department is doing to address the issues.  City Manager Allen pointed out each district is developing different strategies and he would be glad to provide a report on the strategies and techniques being used.  Mr. Kirkman pointed out if there are things that the residents can do to help address the situation we should publicize those approaches.  The comments were received.
APPOINTMENTS

APPOINTMENTS – NO ACTION TAKEN
The City Clerk reported the following results of the ballot vote:

Housing Appeals Board – Four Vacancies – No action taken.
Human Resources and Human Relations Advisory Commission – Two Vacancies.  Mr. Kirkman nominated J. Todd Kennedy.  No further action was taken.
NOMINATIONS

ARTS COMMISSION – NOMINATION MADE

The term of John O’Neal expires in September.  He is eligible for reappointment, has a good attendance record and would like to be considered for reappointment.  Mayor Meeker and Mr. Kirkman nominated Mr. O’Neal.
HUMAN RESOURCES AND HUMAN RELATIONS ADVISORY COMMISSION – VACANCIES ANNOUNCED
The terms of Michelle Michael and Jason Cantwell expire in September.  Neither wish to be considered for reappointment.  No nominations were made.
REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION OF THE CITY CLERK

MINUTES – JUNE 30 AND JULY 1, 2003 MEETING MINUTES – APPROVED
Council members received in their agenda packet copies of the minutes of the June 30 and July 1, 2003 Council meetings.  Mr. Odom moved approval of the minutes as presented.  His motion was seconded by Mayor Meeker and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted.
ADJOURNMENT:
There being no further business, Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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